Draft Meeting Minutes

Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission

September 30, 2015
10:00am

MMPEC members present:  Chairman Mike Dunbar; Commissioners Robert Hagedorn, Stanton Thompson, Robert Russell, Senator Will Kraus, Senator Jason Holsman (by phone), and Mike Sloan (by phone); Ex-Officio members Larry Kay and Mike Downing (present for portions of the meeting)
Others participating: Kristin Stokely (DED), Dawn Overbey (DED), Mike Dubois (KBS), Senator Kit Bond (KBS), Julie Finn (KBS, by phone), Dennis Sandbothe (MoNG), Mike Haffner (special guest - WAFB).
Chair Dunbar called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m. and stated a quorum was present with 8 members participating.  

On motion by Commissioner Russell, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, the agenda, which had previously been distributed, was approved.
STATE INCOME TAX EXEMPTION - MILITARY PAY:
Chair Dunbar introduced Mike Haffner, Captain with the United States Air Force - WAFB, who gave a presentation on his efforts to seek extending exemption of state income tax on military pay of Missouri residents stationed in-state.  Mr. Haffner’s presentation was forwarded to the members via email after the meeting.   
UPDATE ON NATIONAL GEOSPATIAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY:
DED Director Mike Downing stated that NGA’s current St. Louis location is outdated and they are currently considering three sites in the St. Louis region for relocation.  The North City site has been endorsed by St. Louis County Executive Stenger, but noted that all sites pose challenges.  There will be an environmental review done. A public hearing will be held in October in St. Louis and Commission support is encouraged.  NGA hopes to make a final site selection by Spring of 2016.  
UPDATE FROM KIT BOND STRATEGIES:

Mike Dubois from KBS advised that, in July, it was announced that Fort Leonard Wood is scheduled to lose 774 active-duty troops by the end of FY17.  He also advised that the General Leonard Wood Hospital is within 4-5 years of needing replacement or modernization.  It is a priority construction project that could cost $4-5 million.  They are working to form partnerships with surrounding health centers in an effort to continue to deliver quality healthcare.  He advised that the A-10 is still stabilized at Whiteman Air Force Base. There are no plans in the current fiscal year to replace them, but they expect to receive F-16s from Hill Air Force Base in Utah when the time comes. Commissioner Russell questioned if the phase out of the A-10 is due to the new drone capabilities.  Mr. Dubois stated that the A-10 serves only one purpose, and while it’s paramount, it still remains a single mission platform.
RETIRED MILITARY PRESENCE NEED
Chair Dunbar raised the question whether MMPEC could benefit from having a retired military presence – someone to coordinate with, not duplicate the efforts of, KBS, and separate from the Military Advocate. This would be someone to look at missions and look strategically as they move toward a BRAC in the future.  Senator Kraus and Director Downing further detailed the vision of the Military Advocate position, advising that it would be a 6-year commitment and that the Department of Economic Development would be doing a public solicitation.  DED will work with Chair Dunbar to refine the position description.  
DED UPDATE

Director Downing updated the members on Boeing’s proposal for the U.S. Air Force’s Long Range Strike Bomber contract, stating that he expects a decision to be made soon and advising that DED extended an incentives package to Boeing should they be awarded the contract. 
Director Downing encouraged members to promote DED’s Show Me Heroes Program to any veterans they feel could benefit.  

VIDEO/MEDIA PRESENTATION:

Chair Dunbar will work with DED’s Director of Communications and Video Production Specialist to create a marketing tool to promote MMPEC and other pertinent military issues.
VISITS TO OTHER OUTLETS:
Chair Dunbar asked for assistance in scheduling future meetings at other bases.  They are looking at holding the November MMPEC meeting at Rosecrans, and Dennis Sandbothe offered to help coordinate.  

MILITARY APPRECIATION DAY:

Senator Kraus strongly advised holding this ahead of Legislative Spring Break, which is March 18-28, 2016.  Chair Dunbar will start looking at potential dates.  

POINT OF CONTACT ASSIGNMENTS:

Commissioner Russell will be the liaison for WAFB; Commissioner Thompson will be the liaison for Rosecrans.  Commissioner Russell will also work to identify an appointment from WAFB to the Commission.  
WEBSITE UPDATE:

DED staff will work with OA ITSD to get the website current and maintain a better online presence. Chair Dunbar and other Commissioners are encouraged to review the website and bring any suggested edits to the attention of Kristin or Dawn.  
BUSINESS CARDS:

DED staff will check into getting all of the Commissioners business cards and name badges.
Having no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned 12:13p.m.
